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The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday March 1, 2018 in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM. 

Members Present

Honorable Judge David Cashman 
Honorable Judge Dwayne Woodruff
County Council President John DeFazio 
Brad Korinski representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner 
Barbara Parees representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald 
Charles Rodriguez representing County Sheriff William Mullen
Abass Kamara
Terri Klein 


Also attending: Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  

1. Public Comment 

Ms. Damick presented newspaper articles on the following:
    
· Using healthcare data to determine suicide risk among jail inmates
· PA Judges jailing individuals over unpaid court costs 
· Medication delivery in jails and shocks that can occur when medications change suddenly upon incarceration

Regarding inmate visits with legal counsel, Ms. Damick heard from an inmate that information and records cannot be exchanged during these meetings.  She believed this inmate was mistaken.  

Warden Harper replied that inmates can absolutely still exchange information with their lawyers and they have placed signs in Jail’s law room and on the televisions so inmates know this is the case. They can speak directly with the inmate in question to make sure they are aware of the policy. 

Ms. Damick inquired if inmates get strip searched after a visit with their attorney. 

Warden Harper replied that inmates are strip searched after all contact visits.

Ms. Damick commented that it is positive that the Board purchased long johns for the inmates during winter months. 

Ms. Damick inquired about the number of individuals in the Jail who are waiting and unable to pay their bond.  

Judge Cashman commented that other counties are coming to Allegheny County to study non-monetary bond.  Nearly everyone in Allegheny County is getting a non-monetary bond only those with serious charges do not.  

Ms. Damick asked if the County has enough Judges.  Many judges are overworked and cannot keep up with the caseload assigned to them. 
 
Judge Cashman replied that he gets 1,500 cases every year and keeps up with them but there has been a 5 percent increase in the number of cases they see each year. 

They have specialty courts within criminal court.  Because a judge assigned to a specialty court they do both those special cases and their regular docket.  There are 14 judges in the division and there are 6 judges that have 10 or more homicide cases to conduct this year.  

Ms. Damick noted that the Judges sound extremely busy.  

Judge Cashman replied that the problem is not the number of cases or judges; it is the number of courtrooms that is the limitation.  Every courtroom in the County Courthouse is occupied.  All criminal cases are tried in the County Courthouse.    Right now he has one Courtroom available for use in 521 but it is being tied up by a sitting judge whose courtroom is being remodeled.  They are down a courtroom and down a judge but are still managing to decrease the backlog of cases.  

Ms. Damick inquired if the County was doing anything to get Judges more space.  

Judge Cashman replied that building has multiple uses.  The building is called a courthouse not a place where you pay for a fishing or dog license or where you pay your taxes. 

Ms. Damick noted that the Courthouse houses the County Executive and County Controller, among others. 

Judge Cashman stated that these offices could be moved to the County Office Building.  The Public Defender’s office could be brought over to the Courthouse and courtrooms could be added on the first and second floors. The security the courthouse should have could also then be provided.  It makes no rational sense to have to have someone like Ms. Damick coming in to pay their taxes while being bookended by two gangbangers on their way to see a murder trial.


Judge Cashman commented on the articles presented on the topic of bond in New York jails.  They have a monetary bond system whereas Allegheny County has a non-monetary system. They have people who are in jails because they can’t make their cash bond, this is why they have a backlog. Allegheny County doesn’t have this backlog.

There are currently 2,358 people in ACJ which is down 3% from a month a go up 6% from one year ago.  Of the people that are in the Jail, 1068 are detained, and 80% of these are being detained because they have new charges.  The population has been reduced by almost one third since its peak.  They have used this freed up space to create a veteran’s pod in the Jail. This will work in tandem with the veterans court.  They already have 21 people assigned to this pod.   

Judge Cashman article mentioned the PG article on the subject of district magistrates throwing people in Jail for not paying their fines.  The article confused district magistrates with judges.  It’s not judges throwing people in jail for not paying fines, it’s the district magistrates.  The judges are working to train the district magistrates on this.  They should be holding contempt hearings and making the determination of whether or not individuals have the ability to pay their fines.  There are 49 district magistrate judges and only 11 of them are lawyers. When they hold someone in contempt most people can’t tell whether they are holding them in direct or indirect criminal contempt. This should all soon be rectified. 


2. Review of the Minutes for February 1, 2018

The Board approved of the minutes with no additions or corrections. 

3. President’s Report 

Judge Cashman reported that the population in the Jail is down overall, but from 2016 to 2017 there has been an increase in the number of cases by 5%.  This adds to the caseloads assigned to judges. 88 percent of cases are disposed of within 240 days of date of filing which is significant given that they don’t typically get cases from district magistrates until about 120 days. 

Ms. Damick inquired if this process could be sped up. 

Judge Cashman replied that they’ve been trying for years to speed this up.  Magistrates treat their district as their own kingdom and it can be difficult to have them comply.  Some magistrates have been reported to judicial conduct board. Judge Cashman stated that he is pleased with the judges end of the response times. 


4. Warden’s Report 

Major Adam Smith, who has been with ACJ for two years, has been promoted to the management team.  

22 correctional officers are in progress in academy they will be graduating from academy in nine weeks.  

Judge Cashman thanked the Warden for his work in identifying individuals in the Jail with serious health conditions. Seven people were found to have significant health problems including cancer and sepsis.  Three of these have been moved out of jail through bond hearings.   Unfortunately two of them are federal holdings so there is nothing they can do but the federal government is paying for the medical costs of these individuals.  When an inmate has significant medical problems and is a significant cost to the Jail they have the ability to transfer the inmate to the state even though they may be serving a county sentence.  

Ms. Klein inquired if individuals being transferred to the state have already been tried and convicted.

Judge Cashman stated that any inmate can be transferred to the state if they draw to heavily on medical resources. 

Ms. Klein commented that there is no longer a state prison in Allegheny County and inquired if this would impede inmates’ ability to interact with their attorneys who would have to drive out to the state institution.

Judge Cashman stated that this would not be an issue.  They are requested to provide them with a preliminary hearing transcript or a long detailed history of what the inmate has done.   This way if the state takes the inmate they know where to put him.  This differentiates between retail theft and attempted homicide.  If it’s a retail theft the inmate won’t be going to SCI Graterford. Depending on extent of medical needs they may end up in SCI Laurel Highlands which is a former hospital. 

5. Deputy Warden’s Report 

Deputy Warden Monica Long presented an expenditure request for the following items: 

1. $20,000 for a year’s worth of zone two Port Authority bus tickets offered to all inmates upon release from the Jail. 

2. $160,348 for the Batterer’s Intervention Program.  The ACJ contracts with Wesley Family Services to provide the program. BIP is offered to inmates court ordered to receive the program or found to need the service as a result of an assessment.  The program is made up of 24 sessions, and the program will serve a minimum of 200 reentrants each year.

3. $27,000 for the Allegheny Intermediate Unit to offer GED testing to all reentrants at the ACJ and Alternative Housing Programs on an as needed basis.  The AIU will provide 2 staff facilitators on scheduled test dates and proctor all given GED exams. 

4. $60,048 for the Lexis Nexis/ Matthew Bender Inmate Electronic Law Library kiosk. The agreement will continue the provision of the law library kiosks located in each housing unit. The agreement covers the monthly fee associated with maintaining licenses, software, and content charges.  They are currently researching for future contracts a way to provide wider access to Lexis Nexis services via tablet. 


The total request is $267,396 from the Inmate Welfare Fund. 

Judge Cashman stated he has asked Deputy Long to look at the Matthew Bender contract to ask them to include a package that would give inmates access to family division law.  Inmates are occasionally placed in Jail for contempt and failure to pay support among other family division reasons. It would benefit inmates to have access to contempt laws, support cases, and alimony cases.  This population in the jail is not big, probably no more than 50 people, but these are 50 people that they cant get out of the Jail until they resolve the issue in the family division.  

Ms. Klein inquired of the Batterer’s Intervention Program if data was collected on recidivism rates.

A representative of the program stated that they do collect this data and there is a group that will with the ACJ system on data management.  They have seen very few individuals come back after completing the program.  

Ms. Parees, asked of the AIU GED service if the price was for a certain number of tests or is it for a period of time. 

Joe from the AIU responded that it is 30 dollars per section and there are four sections that need to be passed to earn the GED, not all sections are always taken and passed at the same time.  For example an inmate who has passed two sections previously would only need to pass the other two to earn the GED. To arrive at the above cost they looked at the number of sections taken in previous years.   In 2016-2017 163 students in the ACJ took 487 sections.  They are also working with individuals in the alternative housing programs.   

Ms. Parees inquired if the AIU program includes teaching or if it provides only the testing services.

The AIU representative replied that they provide only test taking services.

Ms. Klein made a motion to approve of the budget as describe, Mr. DeFazio seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion. 

Judge Cashman reported that the Matthew Bender contract began in January of this year and he hoped that they would add the extra family division cases to their services for the contracted price. If there is a need to come back for more money though they can make this request and amend the approved agreement.

Ms. Klein asked that next year that they consider purchasing hats for inmates resealed in cold winter months.  Deputy Warden Long stated that the chaplains department provides additional winter clothing to inmates such as hats and mittens upon release.  

6. Old Business

Nothing to report.

7. New Business

Steve Esswein from the Probation Office presented the 2018-2019 Intermediate Punishment plan. They submit this plan every year to PCCD as part of their grant requirements.  
 
Ms. Parees made a motion to approve the plan, Mr. DeFazio seconded the motion and the Board voted unanimously to pass the plan. 

8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

Dr. Joseph reported that orientation for the Director of Nursing and Staffing Educator positions are now complete.  They have recently filled a mental health RN position after a long period of vacancy.

Judge Cashman thanked Dr. Joseph for all his help in identifying inmates with serious illnesses.   

9. Community Corrections Reports

a. Program for Offenders 

Mike Gilmore reported that the Program will begin digitizing files to make data from their programs easier to access. 

b. Renewal Center

Frank DeClair announced that on March 8 they will host Leadership Pittsburgh for a brief tour  and information session on their services.  

The Center was recently visited by DDap for a site inspection for licensing.  They are looking to add 16 inpatient beds and 16 detox beds to their treatment services.  

c. Electronic Monitoring 

Nothing to report. 

d. Goodwill 

Cindi Owoc reported that they are partnering with Mercy of Pittsburgh for positive parenting classes not only with fathers but also with their families.  Goodwill pays for GED testing out of their budget for program participants.  

0. Adjournment 

The Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  
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Respectfully Submitted, 
Chelsa Wagner
[bookmark: _GoBack]Secretary 



image1.png




